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Laugharne Branch Surgery 

Focused Communication and Engagement Plan for the closure of Laugharne Branch Surgery 

This plan is a live document and is subject to regular review in conjunction with the Llais 

 

 Background 

An application has been received from Coach & Horses practice for the closure of their Laugharne branch surgery site at Wogan Street, Laugharne. 

The practice has a whole patient list of around 7252 patients. The branch site is approximately four miles from their main site in St Clears and has not 

had GP sessional surgeries since relaxation of rules of the GMS contract following the pandemic back in October 2021.  

 
The Coach and Horses Surgery, St Clears, Carmarthen, Carmarthenshire, SA33 4AA Tel: 01994 230379 Fax: 01994 231449 
 
14th September 2023 
Tracey Huggins 
Head of General Medical Services  
Primary Care Management Team 
Hywel Dda Health Board 
 
Dear Tracey/GMS Team 
 
On behalf of the Partners at Coach & Horses Surgery, I am writing to request closure of our branch surgery site at Wogan Street, Laugharne which is 
approximately four miles from our main site.  Our main site covers a large rural boundary which extends to some 15.2 miles from St Clears the 
furthest point being Llanfyrnach. Since the pandemic we have suffered major workforce and sustainability issues.  At times, workforce issues have 
prevented us from being able to operate fully from two sites. We have not had GP sessional surgeries at our branch site since relaxation of rules of 
the GMS contract following the pandemic back in April 2020.   
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Since the pandemic we have and continue to work under great pressure with a surge in demand for appointments which is mirrored 
nationwide.  While these factors remain in play we have sought to protect our vulnerable patients by centralising our GPs.  Ensuring adequate GP 
cover at our main site in this way has allowed us to meet the urgent care demand on a day-by-day basis through this time of heightened workload.  It 
has been of particular importance through busy winter periods to work in this way including during the recent concerns about high scarlet fever 
rates.  We have been, as a Partnership, regularly monitoring and reviewing the situation in order for us to fulfil our contractual requirements. 
However, it remains crucial that we ensure the safety of our patients by taking the decision to prioritise the presence of a sufficient workforce at the 
main site rather than the branch surgery.   
 
In addition, having had talks with Hywel Dda Health Board Transformation Clinical Team regarding the procurement of land for the new Urgent and 
Planned Care Hospital, the likelihood is that this will either be in St Clears or Whitland.  With two new housing estates being built in St Clears and the 
influx this will have on our list size it is imperative that we consolidate our services and concentrate to operate out of one site.  
 
Opening Hours 
Prior to April 2020 at our site branch our working hours were 8.00am to 1.00pm with a Doctor on duty every Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday 
however as stated above, since the relaxation of the GMS contract for branch surgeries ceased in approximately October 2021 we have not been in a 
position to have a GP carry out clinical sessions at our branch and therefore all GP sessions since that time have been run from our main site in St 
Clears.  There have never been separate patient lists for each site and no patient records are held at our branch surgery.   
St Clears, Pentre Road is open 8.00am to 6.00pm with the telephones manned until 6.30pm daily Monday to Friday.  
  
List size  
Our list size as at 15.09.2023 is 7252.  
 
Number of Patients access the surgery services in the last three years, broken down month by month 
 

Month/year Number of patients accessing 
services  

Number of patients accessing 
services branch site alone 

August 2020 2136  
 
 

September 2020 2452 

October 2020 4123 

November 2020 2619 
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December 2020 2560 branch surgery closed due to 
pandemic  January 2021 2640 

February 2021 3424 

March 2021 3744 

April 2021 3692 

May 2021 3491 

June 2021 6104 

July 2021 2860 

August 2021 2841 

September 2021 4240 

October 2021 2470 117 

November 2021 2436 137 

December 2021 1824 165 

January 2022 1402 144 

February 2022 1409 111 

March 2022 1913 180 

April 2022 1520 146 

May 2022 2280 124 

June 2022 2071 188 

July 2022 2165 135 

August 2022 2788 129 

September 2022 3618 130 

October2022 5412 126 

November 2022 3545 257 

December 2022 2728 177 

January 2023 2964 188 

February 2023 2582 204 

March 2023 3086 171 

April 2023 2718 123 
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May 2023 2879 181 

June 2023 3274 267 

July 2023 3017 251 

August 2023 3553 173 

 
All the appointments since the branch re-opened have been for phlebotomy services and also for chronic disease clinics which have been challenging 
to fulfil over the past twelve months. Our Diabetic Nurse has been on maternity leave and our Asthma Nurse left in January 2023 with her successor 
only joining us in March 2023 but still undergoing training in respiratory management.   
Currently the District Nursing team carry out a leg ulcer clinic at our branch surgery twice per week.  However, this team together with the Health 
Visitors are permanently housed at our main site in St Clears since March 2021.  Diabetic Eye Screening Wales have also been using the branch in 
recent months following a request for venues to hold additional clinics to enable them to reduce the back-log of patients since the pandemic.  This, 
however, is on a temporary basis only.   
 
In December 2019 the Partnership embarked on an eight month project developing and improving our main site in St Clears having invested 
£350,000.00 (partly funded by an improvement grant), increasing the capacity of clinical rooms and creating an MDT room and private consultation 
room for patients in reception, integrated plumbing systems in most clinical rooms and clinical flooring throughout.  In April 2022, again with the 
help of an improvement project, invested a further £20,000.00 improving our treatment room, which included a separate sluice, units, clinical 
flooring and Integrated plumbing systems.   
 
In December 2021 a Five Facet Survey report was carried out by Oakleaf Surveyors which showed a cost estimate of £63,350.00 worth of remedial 
work needed to be carried out together with additional £33,100.00 to meet statutory compliance.   Whilst to date, some of this work has been 
carried out we are still yet to undertake all of it.  In addition the Disabled Access Audit uncovered approximately £26,000 worth of work needed to be 
undertaken to bring it in line to conform with the Equality Act 2010.   
 
While the need for investment in the site is a concern for the partnership it is primarily the need to maintain and improve clinical care that has 
informed the difficult decision to make this application.  Along with the concerns set out, in terms of our need to manage urgent care safely we have 
also been concerned about the clinical risks that could arise from lone working at the branch site.  Laugharne is a popular tourist destination and 
there have been instances in the past when very sick patients have ‘walked in’ to the site understandably considering it as a reasonable place of 
safety.  As partners we have spoken on numerous occasions about how we mitigate this risk and have sought to avoid lone working where at all 
possible. Given the current pressures on all acute services (including our own) we believe the risk of an incident where a lone GP or nurse is 
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managing a very sick patient for several hours poses not only a significant risk to that potential patient and clinician but also to the smooth running of 
the main surgery site.   
 
If the closure is approved then the current staff who work solely at the branch site, namely a receptionist and phlebotomist would be re-located to 
the main surgery.  This will then strengthen the reception workforce who deal with access to the surgery to ensure that a full team is on hand to 
mitigate with staff sickness and holidays.  As our treatment room nursing time is currently split on a rota basis between the two sites, resulting in 
inadequate and fragmented services on both sites, this will result in more streamlined sessions for chronic disease management.  As stated 
previously, we have not had a GP at our branch site since the re-opening  post pandemic in October 2021 and all Laugharne patients have been seen 
by a GP at the main site in St Clears.  No formal complaint has been received by the Practice with regard to patients being unable to access GP 
appointments in the branch surgery and our ability to cope with house visits for patients in the Laugharne area has not been compromised.  All 
patients who are housebound have received the same level of care by ourselves and have not been at a disadvantage, in fact it has ensured 
continuity of care with visiting Doctors as the team have been centralised and therefore better able to communicate with each other.   
 
One of our Partners has recently been evaluating data from the branch which has shown the following:- 
 
The table below illustrates the data collected for the Laugharne population as a percentage of all the patients seen in the surgery, month by month, 
and broken down by type of consultation provided for 2019 and 2022.  
 

 % Home visits % Face to face 
consultations 

% Telephone 
consultations 

% E-
consultations 

 2019 2022 2019 2022 2019 2022 2019 2022 

         

Jan 21 21 26 28 31 28 0 29 

Feb 20 16 27 27 40 26 0 31 

March 16 27 28 26 36 27 0 29 

April 16 33 27 25 42 27 0 28 

May 11 36 27 26 35 28 0 38 

June 19 29 28 26 36 28 0 37 

July 34 30 27 27 40 30 0 41 

Aug 19 29 28 30 38 29 0 35 
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Sep 16 9 28 28 32 24 0 29 

Oct 15 24 27 29 39 25 0 31 

Nov 22 14 27 29 32 27 0 27 

Dec 26 29 26 28 40 28 0 32 

 
The data above shows that even when the branch surgery did not have any GP, (in 2022) the population of Laugharne still had access to all forms of 
appointments whether that was face to face, telephone consultations or e-consultations.  
 
Also house visits were still being conducted for those who were house bound as needed.  
 
Not having a GP based in the branch surgery has not shown any negative impact on clinical care to the patients of Laugharne.  Also with new ways to 
access the surgery such as e-consultations patients have a wider range of options to contact the surgery.   
 
The closure of the branch surgery will ensure that the best quality of both urgent and planned care can be delivered to all patients. Medical care is 
now even more complex and we are committed as a Partnership to offer a team based model of care for all our patients and this is better facilitated 
consolidating our services to one site.  This should allow us to provide primary care services more effectively, being able to offer comprehensive care 
at our main site and to deal with the treatment of more complex cases including acutely ill patients who require onward transfer.  We acknowledge 
that there are also health and safety issues that need addressing with the current branch surgery premises, however our primary objective is to 
provide a safe and efficient service to all our patients which is best achieved by centralising our service.  We therefore ask you to fully support our 
request for branch closure.  
 
We remain positively engaged in ongoing communication with Laugharne Township Council and look forward to continued discussion with them and 
all our stakeholders in a consultation process on the future of the surgery site.  
 
Yours sincerely 
Liz Murcott  
Practice Manager / On behalf of the Partnership  
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Proposed approach for engagement activity 

Engagement will need a broad approach to encompass the whole practice population, together with targeted activity around those potentially most 

affected by any changes to how GMS is delivered.  

The purpose of this engagement exercise is to: 

• To raise awareness of the engagement and provide opportunities for feedback 

• Provide opportunities for our patients and stakeholders to give their views 

• Target those who use the service through engagement methods that are most appropriate for these groups 

• Identify appropriate engagement and communication tools and methods to effectively engage 

 

The engagement activity period for this work will be led by the Health Board and will take place from Wednesday 1st November to Thursday 30th 

November 2023. 

This period will provide those who wish to engage an opportunity to participate through providing their views in response to the following questions.  

1. Please let us know the first 5 characters of your postcode e.g. SA62 3. 
 
2. When was the last time you attended Laugharne Branch Surgery? 

• in the last month 

• in the last six months 

• in the last year 

• more than a year ago 
 
3. Thinking of the last time you went to Laugharne Branch Surgery, how did you travel there? 

• on foot 

• by car 

• by bus 

• by taxi 
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• by bike 

• other (please state) …………………………. 
 
4. When was the last time you attended Coach and Horses Surgery? 

• in the last month 

• in the last six months 

• in the last year 

• more than a year ago 
 
5.Thinking of the last time you went to Coach and Horses Surgery, how did you travel there? 

• on foot 

• by car 

• by bus 

• by taxi 

• by bike 

• other (please state) …………………………. 
 

6. How would the closure of Laugharne Branch Surgery affect you? 
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   Engagement and Communication methods employed and rationale  

Method Rationale 

Engagement period Engagement will take place from Wednesday 1st November to Thursday 30th November 2023. 

Broad Approach Awareness of the focussed engagement and opportunity to share views through the following methods: 

 
The following activities will be undertaken: 

- Information will be circulated to patients and stakeholders 

- Information made available on the Surgery website (with the consent of the practice) 

- Information will be shared with the media 

 
People can share their views by:  

• Public engagement drop-in event on Tuesday 28 November 2023 open to the public from 2-7pm at Laugharne Memorial 
Hall Clifton Street Laugharne SA33 4QG 

• By questionnaire:  collection boxes for questionnaires at Laugharne Surgery and at Coach and Horses Surgery. Patients can 
also return by posting to FREEPOST HYWEL DDA HEALTH BOARD 

• By telephone – Directed to the Communication Hub on 0300 303 8322 and select option 5 for other services. All calls will 
be logged in Sharepoint for the Primary Care team to access and action on a daily basis.  

• By email -  ask.hdd@wales.nhs.uk Emails will be logged in SharePoint for the Primary Care team to access and action on a 
daily basis. 

• In writing:  comments to be addressed to Tracey Huggins, Head of GMS Primary Care Team, Felinfoel Community 
Resource Centre, Felinfoel, Llanelli, SA14 8BE. 

• Online: responding to a survey hosted on the Health Boards Have Your Say / Dweud eich Dweud sites  Have your Say Hywel 
Dda UHB (wales.nhs.uk) / Dweud eich Dweud BIP Hywel Dda (cymru.nhs.uk) 

• Feedback direct to Llais, Suite 5, 1st Floor, Ty Myrddin, Old Station Road, Carmarthen SA31 1LP.    
 

 

 

mailto:ask.hdd@wales.nhs.uk
https://www.haveyoursay.hduhb.wales.nhs.uk/
https://www.haveyoursay.hduhb.wales.nhs.uk/
https://www.dweudeichdweud.biphdd.cymru.nhs.uk/
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Activity Log 

Communications and Engagement Plan preparation  

Date 
 
 

Event / Activity Comments/ Action Achieved (RAG) 
By (Team) 

 Draft focused communications and engagement plan, sign-off 
internally 

 Engagement team 

 Share draft focused communications and engagement plan 
with Branch Practice Review Group 

 Branch Practice Review Group 

 Set up Have Your Say/Dweud eich Dweud pages Loading of information completed.   Engagement team 

 Primary Care team to agree Project Admins to upload paper 
collation of questionnaires onto Have your Say/Dweud eich 
Dweud 

Names and emails to be sent to the 
Engagement team to include on 
Have your Say/Dweud eich Dweud 
pages 

Primary Care team 

 Prepare draft questionnaire  Primary Care team /Engagement 
Team  

 Agree questionnaire  Branch Practice Review Group 

 Send questionnaire to Welsh Translation   Engagement team 

 Send final questionnaire Welsh and English versions to Llais 
and to the Practice Manager Coach and Horses Surgery 

 Engagement team 

 Final word documents of questionnaire sent to Primary Care 
team 

 Engagement team 

 Print Welsh and English questionnaires and provide to Practice 
Manager 

Practice to print as and when 
required and return to Freepost 
address  

Primary Care team 
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 Scope venue and date for public drop in event  28 November 2023 Primary Care team 

 #1 Draft Media Statement and Social Media Update  Scheduled for release Monday 30 
October 2023 

Communications team 

 Prepare draft FAQ’s  Primary Care Services Manager 2T’s 

 Send FAQ’s to Welsh Translation   Engagement Team 

 Scope to ascertain if the Command Centre can take feedback 
by telephone and email 

 Head of GMS 

 Maps to include Practice Boundary, Patient Distribution and 
Travel time analysis    

 Primary Care team 

 Prepare information Practice Facebook page and webpage   Practice Manager 

Communicating and Engagement Plan preparation   
 

     

Date  
 

Event / Activity Staff / resourcing 
required 
 

Comments Achieved by 

 #1 media statement and social media update Comms Scheduled for release Monday 30 October 2023  

 FAQ’s to be sent to Command Centre and to 
the Engagement Team 

Primary Care team 

Engagement team 

Engagement Team to upload the FAQ’s to Have 
Your Say/Dweud eich Dweud pages 

 

 Printed versions of the Welsh and English 
Questionnaires to be provided to Laugharne 
Surgery and Coach and Horses Surgery 

Primary Care team Email Welsh and English Version to Practice 
Manager 

 

 Prep work required for the public drop in 
event on the 28 November 2023 

Primary Care team    



12               V9 12 February 2024 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Week 1:  Wednesday 1 November - Sunday 5 November        

Date 
 

Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 
By (Team) 

 Circulate social media updates  Communications team 

 Launch information on Practice Facebook and webpage  Primary Care team 

 Launch Have your Say/Dweud eich Dweud pages  Engagement team 

 Place questionnaire collection box in Laugharne Surgery 
and in Coach and Horses Surgery 

 Practice Manager 

 Llais to share information via website and social media  Llais 

 Monitor responses / feedback to identify any additional 
action required 

Download feedback from Have your 
Say/Dweud eich Dweud pages 
 

Primary Care team 
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Week 2:  Monday 6 November – Sunday 12 November       

Date 

 

Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 

By (Team) 

w/c  

06.11.23 

Continue to circulate social media updates  Communications team 

Empty questionnaire collection box in Laugharne Surgery 

and in Coach and Horses Surgery 

 Primary Care team 

Engagement team to collate Freepost returns of paper 

questionnaires for Primary Care team to collect (weekly) 

 Engagement team / Primary 

Care team 

Add paper questionnaire feedback onto Have your Say / 

Dweud eich Dweud 

 Primary Care team 

Llais to share information via their website and Facebook   Llais 

Engagement team to download questionnaire responses 

from Have Your Say/ Dweud eich Dweud pages and send 

to the Primary Care team (weekly) 

 Engagement team 

Monitor responses / feedback to identify any additional 

action required 

Download feedback from Have your 
Say/Dweud eich Dweud pages 
 

Primary Care team 
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Week 3:  Monday 13 November – Sunday 19 November       

Date Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 

By (Team) 

w/c  

13.11.23 

Continue to circulate social media updates  Communications team 

Empty questionnaire collection box in Laugharne Surgery 

and in Coach and Horses Surgery 

 Primary Care team 

Engagement team to collate Freepost returns of paper 

questionnaires for Primary Care team to collect (weekly) 

 Engagement team / Primary Care 

team 

Add paper questionnaire feedback onto Have your Say / 

Dweud eich Dweud 

 Primary Care team 

Llais to share information via their website and social 

media 

 Llais 

Engagement team to download questionnaire responses 

from Have Your Say/ Dweud eich Dweud pages and send 

to the Primary Care team (weekly) 

 Engagement team 

Monitor responses / feedback to identify any additional 

action required 

Download feedback from Have your 
Say/Dweud eich Dweud pages 

Primary Care team 

13.11.2023 The practice will be sending SMS messages to all patients 

on 13 November 2023 informing of the Public Engagement 

Drop in Event on the 28 November. In addition a notice 

will be placed on repeat prescription slips. 

 

 Practice Manager 

 

 

 MIDPOINT REVIEW MEETING WITH Llais & ENGAGEMENT 

TEAM 
 Head of GMS/PC 

team/Llais/Engagement team 



15               V9 12 February 2024 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Week 4:  Monday 20 November – Sunday 26 November       

Date Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 

By (Team) 

w/c 

20.11.23 

Continue to circulate social media updates  Communications team 

Empty Questionnaire collection box in Laugharne Surgery and in Coach 

and Horses Surgery 

 Primary Care team 

Engagement team to collate Freepost returns of paper questionnaires 

for Primary Care team to collect (weekly) 

 Engagement team / Primary Care 

team 

Add paper questionnaire feedback onto Have your Say / Dweud eich 

Dweud 

 Primary Care team 

Download questionnaire responses from Have Your Say/ Dweud eich 

Dweud pages  

Download feedback from Have 
your Say/Dweud eich Dweud 
pages 
 

Primary Care Team 

Llais to share information via their website and social media   Llais 
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The Engagement period was extended to the 8 December 2023 on the request of Llais and the Local Community. The public event was on the 28 November 

individuals requested additional time to send in their feedback. 

  

Week 5:  Monday 27 November – Thursday 30 November       

Date Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 

By (Team) 

w/c  

27.11.23 

Continue to circulate social media updates  Comms team 

Empty Questionnaire collection box in Laugharne Surgery and in Coach 

and Horses Surgery 

 Primary Care team 

Engagement team to collate Freepost returns of paper questionnaires 

for Primary Care team to collect (weekly) 

 Engagement team / Primary Care 

team 

Add paper questionnaire feedback onto Have your Say / Dweud eich 

Dweud 

 Primary Care team 

Llais to share information via their website and social media   Llais 

Collate all responses – share anonymised feedback with Llais (mutual)  Primary Care team 

 Download questionnaire responses from Have Your Say/ Dweud eich 

Dweud pages  

Download feedback from Have 

your Say/Dweud eich Dweud 

pages 

Primary Care team – Julia Chambers 

28.11.23 Public drop in event from 2-7pm at Laugharne Memorial Hall Clifton 

Street Laugharne SA33 4QG 

 Primary Care team/Engagement 

team  

30.11.23 ENGAGEMENT PERIOD ENDS 
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Additional Drop in Event – 6 February 2024      

Date Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 

By (Team) 

w/c 

26.01.24 

Circulate social media updates  Comms team 

06.02.24 Additional Public drop in event from 2pm – 6pm at Laugharne Memorial Hall 

Clifton Street Laugharne SA33 4QG 
 Primary Care team/Engagement team 

Post consultation / Next steps      

Date Event / Activity Comments Achieved (RAG) 

By (Team) 

completed Engagement team to collate Freepost returns of paper questionnaires for 

Primary Care team to collect (final) 

 Engagement team / Primary Care team 

completed Add paper questionnaire feedback onto Have your Say / Dweud eich Dweud  Primary Care team 

completed Download questionnaire responses from Have Your Say/ Dweud eich Dweud 

pages and send to the Primary Care team (final) 

 Primary Care team  

12.02.24 Engagement team to add paper Event Evaluation forms from the 6 February 

drop in event onto Microsoft Forms, download and prepare a feedback 

report  

 Engagement team 

12.02.24 Communications team to send any feedback on Social media posts to 

Primary Care team 

 Communications team 

12.02.24 Primary Care team to develop feedback report from all feedback received  Primary Care team 

13.02.24 A report including appendices with anonymised feedback will be submitted 

Llais 

 Primary Care team 
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27.02.24 Branch Closure Application Panel    

12.03.24 PCCRG meeting   

28.03.24 LHB Board Meeting   


